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CHILDREN’S FUTURES: PROGRESS REPORT

BRIEF Summary OF REPORT

1. In January 2002, the Executive Committee considered a paper (Paper E02/07) which described a proposed model for the development of integrated services for children, young people and their families in Suffolk. The Executive Committee endorsed the vision detailed in the discussion paper and agreed that the work should be taken forward by developing a number of pilot projects in different localities throughout the County.

2. At its meeting on 9 July 2002, when the Learning for Life Overview and Scrutiny Committee considered the education of children vulnerable to disadvantage, it requested a report on the progress of the work associated with the Children’s Futures initiative.

3. The report included in this paper was considered by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 8 August 2002 (Paper 02/86).  It details the progress that has been made and a summary of the development of the pilots is included in Appendix 1.  It crucially proposed the setting up of a Strategic Partnership for Children and Young People as part of the new Suffolk Strategic Partnership. 

Action Recommended

4. The Learning for Life Overview and Scrutiny Committee should:

a) Consider the contents of the report

b) Identify ways in which it considers this work could be taken forward 

c) To note proposal to develop a Strategic Partnership for Children and Young People and consider its role and relationship to the County Council.

reason for recommendation

5. The initial indications from the pilot projects are extremely positive. It is evident that the enhanced multi-agency working in the localities is already promoting greater understanding and co-operation between the different agencies. There is a growing bank of evidence that this approach to working is beginning to improve the outcomes and opportunities for all children, young people and their families.

Alternative Options

6. There are none.

MAIn BoDY OF rEPORT

Management Framework

7. Dee Moxon has been appointed as the Children’s Futures Project Manager on a one year secondment; her substantive post is as Head of First Base, Lowestoft. She has been able to devote three days a week to the work since April 2002 but will be full-time from the beginning of September. 

8. In addition, Neil Davies, Educational Psychologist, has been appointed for one day a week to address the specific issues in relation to the development of new working cultures. He has started this work by interviewing senior managers to determine what they consider are the essential elements of partnership working and what barriers currently exist.

9. A Steering Group has been established to oversee the development of the work. The membership of the Steering Group is the Director of Social Care, the Director of Education and the Chief Executive of the Central Primary Care Trust (PCT). The group is chaired by Tony Lewis, Portfolio Holder (Children and Families) and is also attended by the Assistant Director (Children and Families), the County Manager (Joint Commissioning) and the Special Education Manager.

10. The key role of the Steering Group is to provide leadership for the work. It will oversee the establishment of the Strategic Partnership for Children and Young People, identify resource implications and monitor the on-going work. The Steering Group has recognised the importance of good communication with all partners as the work progresses and has commissioned the development of a communications strategy.

11. The specific work involved in the pilots is overseen by a Project Management Group.  This is attended by the representatives from Joint Commissioning, Connexions, Ipswich PCT, Early Years and Childcare Development Partnership, Social Care, Education and the Project Manager.

The Pilots

12. Pilots have been established in seven different localities across the County.   Colleagues in NHS organisations, the Social Care and Education departments and schools were asked to express an interest in developing  a pilot.  It has been possible to respond to all the initial responses.  The areas involved, the focus of their work and the progress made to date are summarised in the table at the end of the appendix.

13. In addition to the pilots in the seven localities, four special schools have volunteered to develop multi-agency support for families. The schools involved are Hillside (Sudbury), Priory (Bury St Edmunds), Beacon Hill (Ipswich) and the Ashley School (Lowestoft). Each school has received £3,000 from the Standards Fund to support the development of their projects.

14. Hillside and Priory Schools have linked their projects under the umbrella of “West Response”.  This forum has allowed the different agencies to share their roles and responsibilities.  Workshops have been run for parents and a group of parents have asked to join a parenting group in September 2002. 

15. The Ashley School and Beacon Hill School are proposing to develop a drop-in service for parents in the local community.  They plan to link their work to the pilot projects in the Waveney and Chantry areas.

16. Colleagues from Joint Commissioning, Social Care and Education have been asked to work with the special schools to draw up a feasibility plan for developing comprehensive multi-agency teams, based at the schools, providing a range of services to respond to children’s and families’ diverse needs in the community.

17. Although the pilots are in their infancy, considerable benefits are already being identified from adopting an integrated approach to service delivery. The value of sharing expertise and knowledge is being welcomed by all. Presentations made at the Children’s Futures conference in June, highlighted that effective multi-agency working can enhance the health, welfare, achievement and safety of all children and young people. 

18. A number of issues are emerging from the pilots. One of the most common themes is the need to enhance communication between agencies, particularly developing ways in which there can be effective systems by which different agencies can share information to inform planning and service delivery. Colleagues are emphasising the importance of early intervention and preventative work and have noted that such referrals – concerning either an individual or groups – should be made via any agency without having to be referred through “specialist” services.

19. Colleagues in the pilot areas have identified the need for a co-ordinated strategic approach to the delivery of family support. They have emphasised that the family support must be “user-friendly” and the delivery should recognise the different circumstances and profiles of families.

Children’s Futures Conference – 20 June 2002

20.  A conference was held on 20 June 2002 for County Councillors and senior representatives from statutory and voluntary partners.  The conference was chaired by Tony Lewis, Portfolio Holder (Children and Young People).  The conference addressed national developments in partnership working and also received feedback about the development of the pilots in Suffolk. Bruce Irvine, Clinical Psychologist from YoungMinds, explored the challenges of partnership working. He highlighted the importance of effective communication and cultural change.

21. The conference was well received and it was agreed that it was important that similar events were held at different localities throughout Suffolk. 

Sources of further information

d) Executive Paper (E02/7) – Future of Services to Children, Young People and Their Families in Suffolk

e) Executive Paper (E02/86) – Children’s Futures

Appendix 1

Locality
Focus of work
Progress to date

Leiston

Contact:

Sean O’Neill

Headteacher Leiston High School
a. Local family support

b. Outreach service for Child and Adolescent Mental services

c. Early intervention and preventative work

d. Provision of local summer schemes
a. Core Group identified and has met

b. Funding secured to appoint a key worker (from Standards Fund)



South Lowestoft

Contact:

Glynis Tucker

Headteacher Kirkley Middle School
a. Improve school attendance

b. Improve support for children with challenging behaviour

c. Improve support for families
a. Psychiatrist to work with Middle school staff to initiate “Think Chicago” project

b. High school SENCO to work with Year 8 students in Middle School

c. Connexions to work with Year 8 vulnerable students

d. YOT to provide preventative group work

e. Action for Families to provide the primary schools with “Narrative Therapy”

f. Primary Mental Health worker to support early intervention work with children and families

g. Liaison with Kirkley Clinic to develop family support

h. Task group identified

i. Funding secured from Standards Fund to support set up costs - £2,500

Sudbury and Great Cornard

Contact:

Neil Davies

Educational Psychologist (Western Area)


a. Develop a multi-agency team to address local needs

b. Provide a networking forum

c. Identify gaps in local provision
a. Email network established (80 names identified

b. Core group identified and meeting every fortnight

c. Core group addressing complex cases to develop co-ordinated response

North West Ipswich

Contact:

Megan Smith

Educational Psychologist (Southern Area)
a. To provide a comprehensive multi-agency assessment of pre-school children linked to an action plan for support, including training for providers

b. To identify all very young children about whom there are concerns
a. Draft consultation paper circulated

b. Core group identified

c. Referral routes and forum identified

d. Additional support agencies contacted

e. Pilot to run during Autumn 2002

Chantry area of Ipswich

Contact:

Peter Moore

Headteacher Sprites Junior School 

Maisie Allen

Ipswich PCT
a. To develop school based provision to “bridge” Health and Education, particularly in the area of mental health and children with emotional and behavioural difficulties

b. To improve the work geared towards prevention and early intervention

c. To improve communication between agencies
a. Initial Core group meeting held

b. Smaller task group identified

c. Funding sought from Children’s Fund to employ a Clinical Nurse Practitioner

d. Positive Parenting Group started in May 2002

Stradbroke

Contact:

Sarah Catchpole

Leiston High School
a. To develop Tier 1 and 2 services to meet the needs of children, young people and their families in the area

b. To develop a multi-agency approach between education, primary care and the mental health services

c. To improve the support offered to children in schools
a. Core group identified

b. Positive Parenting group to run in September 2002 

c. Primary Mental Health worker to provide training and support for children with ADHD and their families

d. Training for pastoral staff on Circle of Friends

e. Training for Education Department support staff on managing challenging behaviour

Lowestoft/Waveney

Contact:

Peter Horrocks

Social Care, Lowestoft
a. To provide preventative services

b. To maximise the existing services offered to children and families

c. To have a shared approach to the delivery of services for children and families

d. To seek premises for direct work

e. To identify the needs of children and families in the Waveney area

f. To use a tiered approach to provide multi-agency family support initiative
a. Core group has meet three times

b. Information from UEA and Young Minds research, Sure Start and Kirkley regeneration project is being used to identify needs

c. Voluntary agencies engaged

d. Approaches have been made to the Jigsaw Project, who work with families in which sexual abuse has been identified as an issue

e. Meetings arranged with Ormiston Trust to develop a bid to the Children’s Fund to develop preventative service

7

